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Annual LCMWC Members Meeting Minutes held July 26, 2015
Attendance was recorded and proxies counted. 29 votes were needed for quorum and 33 votes were represented.

Bud welcomed the members and called the meeting to order at 2:45 PM at the Filtration Plant.

Attending board:      Bud Everts, Rebecca Cabral, Jeremiah Wright, and Kirk Epperly.  
Also present: Many of the membership were present and Stacey Johnson as Secretary.
Special mentions:

1) Thanks to Andi Henke for her work on the Emergency Tank grant. Her participation was instrumental.

2) Thanks to the Smiths for coordinating and funding the community board project.

3) Thanks to Rebecca and Kirk for volunteering to perform our meter readings every Friday.  (

4) Thanks to Barbara Abel who supports the community as acting Water Plant Treatment Operator. Barbara has performed these duties for over 30 years. Barbara is planning to retire soon. Community members are encouraged to apply. 
Board members and volunteers:

1) Two of our five board members have chosen to step down this year. The Board would like to thank Terry Truong and Jeremiah Wright for their service this past year. These positions are 1 year terms.
2) The Board is looking for community members with financial backgrounds that wish to volunteer on a project by project basis. Please consider volunteering. It would be very beneficial to the company. Any one with grant writing expertise that has a desire to help periodically would also be greatly appreciated. The Board is also looking for help with general communication to the community in the form of news letters, communication of special functions, or Facebook/website postings. Rebecca and Terry are currently posting on Facebook.
3) Please fill out the information form with your name, address, phone, email, and billing preference. The Company is moving toward electronic billing and would appreciate your participation. Electronic payment through QuickBooks is something that will be available soon.
New emergency water tank and grant:

1)   With the help of many participants including Andi, Kirk, Jeremiah, and Bud. The tank was erected on a water company parcel across from 19525 Beardsley Road.  Andi wrote the grant and coordinated the submittal which resulted in a grant to the community of $38,000. Ben Mason did the tank installation and Tom Newhall did the plumbing. The total cost of the project was under $34,667.
Water usage report:
1) Current water usage - 2013 is the benchmark year for the water rationing calculation by the State.  Kirk reviewed the community’s historical usage since the beginning of 2013 to current and praised the membership’s fantastic contribution to water savings over the last two years.  Bud and Kirk indicated that we are currently 45% under what the state was requiring of the community. 
2) Trip to the spring – Kirk thanked Rebecca for her work hiking up to the spring and boring out the spring box as well as Tom Newhall’s repair work on the spring line that feeds the filtration plant. Rebecca indicated the she would be happy to take a group up to the spring box if anyone is interested in a tour of the area.
3) Anticipated water usage – If the spring decreases its output and the creek continues to decrease in water flow then our baseline (100 gallons per day) will need to be reduced. 
Financial Review: 
1) Bud reviewed the Balance Sheet, the Profit and Loss, and Expenses by Vendors reports.  The Escrow fee has been increased to $500 per transaction and the board would like to reduce the 10% for paying your annual dues prior to September to 5%. Bud explained that a financial review is now required annually by the state. 
2) The long term vision is to complete the 6 inch line. Bud mentioned that another approach would be to buy water from San Jose Water at around $.005 per gallon. It currently costs $.05 per gallon to produce our own. That would be a tremendous savings for the community. Some members objected to eliminating the plant if that approach was pursued. 
Review of ongoing projects –
1) Six inch line extension: The upper half of Beardsley has a six inch line which terminates after the cement bridge at 19400 Beardsley. The Six inch line extension project will continue the six inch line from the cement bridge down to the bottom of Beardsley and include a line up Laurel and Oak. This project was brought up several times throughout the meeting. There were members that felt the project has been lingering for many years and it was time to get it completed. Other members pointed out that not having the line in would have a negative effect on insurance rates and the fire departments ability to manage fires during emergencies. The board indicated that they would like to start an engineering study and survey for $20,000 to be able to start the constriction portion of the project by Q3 of 2016.  A loan would also have to be secured as well. 
2) Road and bridge repair: Bud mention that the Board would like to conduct a community survey of the roads to determine where the road right-of-way easement is which would cost approximately $20,000.  Several of the community members were against spending money on a survey. 
3) Capital Improvement Plan: Bud reviewed the Capital Improvement Plan which totaled $872,153.  The members agreed that having a plan was a very positive move. 
4) Building reserves: Bud explained that there are four types of reserves that are normally required by the State as part of a reserve plan.
a. Debt service reserves – These are required by the State to assure that if you acquire a State loan you have reserves available to assure that you can pay back the loan.
b. Emergency reserves – Reserves to cover unforeseen or unplanned events.
c. Equipment repair and replacement reserves – Reserves allocated toward the repair and replacement of our Water company equipment assets such as our tanks, filtration plant, and distribution lines.
d. Major Capital Improvement reserves – These would be reserves that would target part of the cost of major projects such as the 6 inch line. 

5) Budget for next year: The recommended budget for next year expenses would be approximately $150,000 resulting in a net income of about $5,000. This would include decreasing the discount for prepayment of dues.  
6) Board’s recommendation for upcoming assessments: The board’s recommendation is to raise the dues to $2400 per year which is an increase of $10/month (from $190 to $200). The board recommends that the 10% discount for prepayment of your bill be reduced to 5%. The board also recommends that implement a charge per gallon for water usage be added to the income model. This would be a charge of approximately $.01 to $.02 per gallon above some baseline number of gallons beginning in January of 2016. The board is recommending that the six inch line be initiated as well.
7) Bruce Cunningham moved that the membership adopt the board’s recommendation as reviewed. Jennifer Plisco-Johnson seconded. The membership discussed the proposals and to leave the details to the boards discretion. The community decided that it would be a good idea to add the vote to the Board member voting card. 
8) Jennifer Plisco-Johnson suggested that the membership consider moving the annual meeting to the May time frame to allow for more participation (non-vacation season), 10 month review of financials, and to eliminate billing confusion in September since rates will be predetermined. The membership agreed.
Voting in the next board    
1) Nominations were excepted for potential new board members as following:
The membership voted on the nominees with the following results: 

Jeremiah Wright
18
Kirk Epperly
21
Bud Everts
33
Marco Casillas 
28
Bruce Cunningham
11
Aaron Behman
20
Rebecca Cabral
33
The new board voted in by the membership was Rebecca, Bud, Marco, Kirk, and Aaron.

The results of the vote to adopt the boards recommendations on Dues as discussed passed by a vote of 19 for, 1 against, and the remainder of 13 votes did not participate.
Adjournment

Bud moved to adjourn the meeting to Wednesday August 12, 2015 at 19605 Manzanita Drive. Kirk seconded. The motion was approved unanimously. The meeting adjourned at 5:15pm.
Oktoberfest:
It was decided after the meeting that Saturday September 26, 2015 would be a perfect afternoon to have the Oktoberfest celebration in the canyon. There will be details to follow.
Water Conservation - What YOU Can Do

There are a number of ways to save water, and they all start with you. Water conservation in your home is one of the easiest measures to put in place, and considering how low our water levels have become during this drought, saving water must become part of every household’s normal practice. Here are some ways you can help conserve our precious natural resource. You can also find lots of additional water conservation information and tips at   www.save20gallons.org and 200 Ways to Save Water.
INDOORS

· Use a bucket or dishpan to hold the excess water that runs into the sink or shower prior to the 
water heating up.  Then use this water for watering plants.

· Fix every leak and faucet drip immediately, even very small ones. Homes that have leaks waste 90 gallons or more per day. Common types of leaks include leaking toilet flappers, dripping faucets, and other leaking valves. All are easily corrected with simple tools.

· If you belong to a gym or work at a company with a gym, try to use their showers when possible.

· The average toilet uses 4 gallons of water per flush (gpf). To decrease, invest in an ultra-low-flush (ULF) toilet, which will use only 2 gpf. But you can also install a simple “tank bank,” which costs about $2, and will save almost 1 gpf. Check the local hardware store for this item.

· Install low-flow showerheads and faucet aerators. Aerators save 2 gallons of water per minute! Low-flow showerheads use only 2 gallons per minute!

· Install a high-efficiency clothes washer and save 20 gallons per wash.

· Run the washing machine with full loads only.

· Use a dishwasher instead of doing dishes by hand, and only run full loads.

· When washing your hands, turn the water off while lathering.

· Turn off water when brushing your teeth or shaving.

· Put a jug of water or a “tank bank” in your toilet tank to use less water with each flush.

· Don’t flush every time when flushing only liquid waste. 

OUTDOORS

· DO NOT use water to hose off your driveway or decks! Sweep or use a non-gas-powered blower.

· Instead of washing your car at home, use the $8 exterior car wash at Lark Ave. Car Wash or at the Chevron on Los Gatos Blvd. & Blossom Hill.  If you must wash your car at home, please do so using 2 buckets of water, one with soapy water and one with clean water for rinsing or use a hose with a on and off valve to use only what you need.

· Water plants only once a week and only in the early morning or evening when the water won’t evaporate so quickly.

· Use a watering can to water plants instead of a hose; uses less water.

· Use “gray water” for watering plants. More info on gray water systems can be found here.

· Ivy, established trees, and drought-resistant plants do not need to be watered.

· If you must plant anything new during this drought, please use only drought-resistant plants.

Thank you for your water saving efforts! Every drop counts.

